Freeze the Tax on Council Tenants 
This year it is estimated council tenants will pay in rent over £1,500 million more than the Government’s allowances for managing and maintaining their homes.   If interest on the debt from building and renovating their homes are added to running costs, tenants nationally will pay close to £200 million net to the Government.  This is in effect an unfair tax paid just by council tenants. 

The allowances for running costs have been set, by the Government, at well below the level needed to adequately fund the management and maintenance of council tenants’ homes as shown by the Government’s own research. 
There is a risk this unfair Tax on Tenants will double to approaching £400 million next year which is particularly unfair to the poorest members of society. 

Freezing council Tenants’ Tax at this year’s level would stop the unfairness worsening and treat tenants in a similar way to all council taxpayers offered a Council Tax freeze in the June Budget. 

Council tenants are on average poorer: they are over three times as likely as home owners to have incomes in the bottom fifth of incomes nationally, even after taking into account assistance with housing costs that lower income tenants receive through housing benefit.  

Freezing the Tenants’ Tax would help make real a recent claim by George Osborne, Chancellor of the Exchequer that ”Fairness is .. [a] guiding principle” of Government policy.   
Freezing the tax would also help address the latest conclusion of the Institute of Fiscal Studies’ that the June Emergency Budget proposals will hit the poor hardest. 

Notes : 
1. Moonlight Robbery is a tenant oriented campaign which seeks to highlight the true position on the financing of council tenants’ homes. 

2. The figures on the national Housing Revenue Account (HRA) for council tenants’ homes have been estimated from the 2008-9 outturn.  Tenants paid £1,600 million more in rent than HRA running cost allowances and £140 million net to Government even if loan charges are charged to tenants (who do not benefit from any increase in capital values).    The 2008-9 outturn has been rolled forward on the basis of current policy and HRA annual Determination data issued by the Department for Communities and Local Government at http://www.communities.gov.uk/publications/housing/finalamendingdetermination2009?view=Standard  http://www.communities.gov.uk/publications/housing/hradetermination201011 


3. The tenant incomes’ figures taken from the Family Resources Survey 2008-9 come from page 41 of ‘Households Below Average Income : An analysis of the income distribution 1994/5 – 2008/9’ published May 2010 by the Department of Work and Pensions at http://research.dwp.gov.uk/asd/hbai/hbai_2009/pdf_files/full_hbai10.pdf 


4. The speech by the Chancellor of the Exchequer, Rt Hon George Osborne MP, on 17th August is at  http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/speech_chx_170810.htm 

5. The analysis of the impact of the June Budget on the poorest people published on 25th August by the Institute of Fiscal Studies is at http://www.ifs.org.uk/publications/5245 
